
This newsletter is an independent publication, edited and compiled by Janet
Smith.  It is delivered free of charge to all houses in Sulgrave and Stuchbury
by  Jane  & Pim Lockwood,  Susie  Mason,  Jean  Bates,  Rachael  Hijstee,  Jen
Castle, Nikki Mulcahy and Claire & Jon Sadler.  Costs are met by Sulgrave
Parish  Council.   It  is  provided  as  a  service  to  the  community  and  those
involved  in  its  production  cannot  accept  responsibility  for  omissions  and
errors, or necessarily agree with its contents. 

Deadline for the April Newsletter is 18th March 2022

If you have information, articles or stories for the newsletter telephone 
Janet on 01295 760397 or e-mail gypsysmith7@gmail.com  or post through my
letter box.

Sulgrave News

March 2022
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Church News
March

The Rector for our Benefice is Nick Leggett 07925 419068
Email – leggett1uwe@yahoo.co.uk

Sunday 6th    11.00am Holy Communion – Thorpe Mandeville
Sunday 13th 8.15am Holy Communion – Sulgrave
Sunday 20th  10.30am Holy Communion – Sulgrave
Sunday 27th  10.30am Mothering Sunday – Sulgrave

You will note from the order of services that on Sunday, March 27th we shall
be celebrating Mothering Sunday.  The service begins at 10.30am and we
would encourage you to come and say ‘thank you’ to our mothers for all that
they  do  for  us  throughout  the  year.   Many years  ago  the  service  always
finished with all those attending to gather outside, join hands and encircle the
church building. This was known as ‘clipping the church’.  Let’s see if there
are enough of us to do it again this year!

Music plays an important  part  in  our  services,  particularly  as  we are  now
allowed to  sing  again  following  the  Covid  restrictions.   Unfortunately,  it  is
getting harder to find organists.  We have been fortunate over the last few
years to welcome Michael  Henson from Easton Neston,  a pupil  at  Rugby
School , who has been learning the organ.  Michael will be off to university
and will be unable to play for us.  Is there anyone who could help us out?  If
you can play the piano to level Grade 7 we would really appreciate your help.
The organ has been beautifully restored and is easy to play.  Please contact
the Churchwardens if you would like to help.

Shrimp Christy & Andrew Dixon.
Churchwardens
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Village Shop News Update

Shop Telephone – 01295 760 066 

          e-mail: svshop@hotmail.com

Oh dear – it has not been a good month.  The first sad news is that Anne Allan will be stepping
down as co-supervisor of the Shop at the end of April.  Anne has been a brilliant addition to the
Shop  staff  and  has  improved  shop  operation  enormously.   She  will  be  hugely  missed.  The
committee will be recruiting to find a replacement in the near future.

As you will all undoubtedly be aware, the Shop was broken into yet again in the early hours
of Saturday 5th February.  The shop was ram-raided with a stolen vehicle and the thieves
tried to remove the Post Office safe.  Thankfully, they were unsuccessful, only getting away
with the shop till containing just over £100, but caused a great deal of damage to the door
frame and the shop interior. 

As was the case in the past, the incident has imposed a huge amount of extra work on the
committee and volunteers.  The responders on the committee were alerted to the break-in
at 1.15 a.m. and spent much of the rest of the night on site dealing with the police and
CID.  Anne,  Jeanette,  Gordon  and  a  number  of  volunteers  spent  all  of  the  following
morning cleaning up the mess and Clive has spent many hours repairing the damage in
order to make the shop secure until we can get a specialist to fit a new door frame.  Thanks
to the efforts of staff and volunteers, the shop was up and running again within 24 hours.

This was the third attempt to steal from the Post Office (two burglaries and one daylight
armed robbery) in the last three years, so the committee now needs to decide what is the
best way forward. 

Despite the setbacks, the Shop continues to serve the community.  The shelves are full,
fresh fruit and vegetables arrive almost every day and Digby has to top up the wine shelves
with embarrassing frequency.  As you know we like to ring the changes with wine so do
keep your eye on the shelves for new lines over the next few weeks.

Colin Russell’s lovely Sulgrave honey is back on the shelves and we have a good stock of
the fabulous Te Souka Moroccan spices and sauces – so please support our home grown
producers.

Don’t forget that it is Mothering Sunday on 27 th March when you can be sure that there will
be good stocks of fizz and chocolates on the shelves.

Digby and Alison

.

3



With Easter and Mothering Sunday in sight we shall be holding a Spring Fair in the Church
Hall on Saturday, March 19th.  Here’s the chance to purchase last minute gifts and get
together for a chat and a cup of tea.  There’ll be something for everyone, gifts, jewellery,
home made cakes, Porch Preserves (we know you love them) refreshments, a raffle and
much more!  Please come and enjoy a relaxed morning in our newly refurbished hall.  

If you can help in any way or can donate towards the raffle or cake stall please contact
Shrimp on 760214
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Our Plans for the next meeting have changed as the
guest speaker we had invited is unable to attend on
the date,  but  we are planning for  later  in  the year,
details will follow closer to the date.
 
Our next meeting will  be at The Star at 8.00PM on

Wednesday  9th March.   At  this  meeting  we  will  be  discussing  some
photography  techniques and looking at  the first  contributions to  our  2022
monthly challenge.  Four of our members have volunteered to photograph a
subject  in a creative manner.   We are looking forward to seeing how the
photographs turn out.
 
If you have an interest in photography and would like to join in with a group
that  meets  once  a  month  and  enjoys  a  varied  and  entertaining  evening,
please contact

.grahamroberts53@hotmail.com

The editor has been asked to pass on thanks to Colin Wootton
who  bravely  ventured  forth  on  Friday  18th to  collect  the
vegetable order for Sulgrave Village Shop from Helmdon.  Due
to Storm Eunice which was raging that morning, a fallen tree had
blocked  the  Sulgrave  to  Helmdon  Road.   Luckily  the  timely
arrival of the dustbin lorry, and with the help of the crew, the
road was cleared and Colin  was able to  deliver the vegetable
order to Sulgrave Village Shop!

A Grateful Customer
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Sulgrave Village Library

Huge thanks to all who made donations to our Library.  However, due to 
lack of storage space in the Church please note that the Library is no 
longer accepting unsolicited donations of books/DVDs/Jigsaws and any 
items left in the Church may have to be destroyed.  We will be in touch 
when further donations are required.

Many thanks
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Come and meet others and hear interesting tales.  Entry free but we request 
contributions to help complete the Village Church Hall renovation.  Starts at 7.30pm 
for tea/ coffee and a chat, followed by an illustrated presentation at 8.00pm 
 

Friday 11th March  
 

100 Years - but worth the wait: Part 1 - by Chris Behan 
The planning: for the creation of a new Oxford to London Marylebone rail link. 
The tale of choosing the route, the planning, delays, and the politics 

 
 

Friday 18th March  
 

Voyages to the Arctic regions - by Graham Roberts 
Magnificent scenery and ice: visiting Norway, Svalbard, Iceland, & Greenland 
 

 
           

If you have a story for a presentation, please contact Hywel Lloyd  01295 760520 

Sulgrave Hall Stories 

by Sulgrave villagers 

 

 

 

 
 

Nothing like this had been 
seen since nationalisation 
of railways in 1948 

It was the idea of one man 
with vision … and the ability 
and authority to make it 
happen … and a bit of luck 

Quite a lot of ocean. 
Lots of snow, glaciers, 
mountains & ice … 
 
and nature’s wild-life 
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March 2022

Webster’s offerings this month 

17  th   March - Games Night At Sulgrave Village Hall.   

7pm Start – Bring your own drinks, we will teach you a new game
I’m sure you will all love, suitable for all ages. (Bring 9 x 50p

pieces each, which will be used as counters this makes it more
fun and be prepared to not take it home). 

Our aim is to raise funds for the Village Hall. 

It’s also St Patricks Night so what better way to celebrate then
with a few drinks, games and friends? 

Friday 25th March – Greek Night in the Tea Room. 
Entertainment, an arrival drink and 3 course dinner £37.50 per

person. 
Greek Dine to Doors also available at £22.50 per person on

Friday 25th and Saturday 26th March.

Sunday 27th March Mothering Sunday

We will be offering Afternoon Tea Deliveries all Day.

All available to book via the website www.websters-events.co.uk
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THE GARDENING CLUB BLOOMS AGAIN IN SULGRAVE

December  saw  the  inaugural  meeting  of  the  new  gardening  club  in  Sulgrave’s
refurbished Village Hall, with very encouraging numbers of enthusiasts.  The Club aims
to exchange knowledge and expertise, have visiting lecturers each month on a range of
‘growing’ and ‘garden’ topics and organise trips.

Our second meeting on January 23rd kicked off with a very informative presentation
given by a ‘newcomer’ to Sulgrave, Nick Jackson on the topic of compost. This evoked
a  brilliant  discussion  amongst  the  group  with  an  exchange  of  advice  and tips  for
compost beginners and seasoned gardeners.

We were thrilled to welcome some new members, many from surrounding villages, all
eager to become join the club and offer suggestions and expertise. Amongst them was
Tony Keatley, a keen Bonsai tree grower since the 80’s who agreed to be the speaker
at  our  last  meeting  on  21st February.  He  gave  a  power-point  presentation  with
wonderful  photos whilst  not  only explaining  the fascinating  history of the Bonsai,
imparting his vast experience on how to keep these unique miniature trees alive!

It is also the intention of the Club to arrange varied and interesting ‘outings’ as the
weather improves to famous and little-known Gardens. We hope these will add to our
existing horticultural knowledge as well as give us some new ideas on what to plant in
our own patches. The club will not just concentrate on making the earth bloom with
flowers, but we are just as keen and interested in produce growing. Visits are already
booked to Quintin Garden on 31st May and Coton Manor Gardens, on 15th June.
 
Membership is £12.50 for singles and £20 for couples.  There is a £2 charge each
meeting to cover the cost of the hall and refreshments with a monthly raffle offering
‘garden’ theme prizes. For further information please contact:

Pamela  Wagman  at  The  Thatched  House  Sulgrave.  07774848988
thatchedtea@aol.com or

Ingram Lloyd at Church Cottage Sulgrave .  07796545288 Ingram.lloyd2@gmail.com 

The Gardening Club will meet again on Monday 21st March in Sulgrave Village Church
Hall.
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FEBRUARY ON THE FARM (2022)

Forty  days  after  Christmas  is  Candlemas  day  the  2nd  of
February, and there is a saying in farming, that says a prudent farmer should have "
Half his hay on Candlemas day."  A reminder that while Spring will soon be with us, it
can still be some time before livestock can feed off grass alone.  

The effect of winter weather on Autumn sown crops can be seen especially in barley
at this time of year.  It starts to go yellow which is nothing to worry about if you are
the grower, as an application of nitrogen fertiliser as soon as the weather permits,
will green the leaves up.  Nitrogen is essential for the growth of all crops and has a
significant contribution to yield.  It has become an expensive input, now 250% more
than two years ago, so is used carefully in the crops management.  

On the land up Barrow hill  and along the Weston Rd, hedges are being laid in the
traditional  way,  before stock fencing is put up.   In places along the roadside the
hedge has been cut off at ground level .  This is for a very good reason, as the hedge
was weak and thin.  By cutting it back hard, it will now shoot out at base and with the
planting of some new plants between the stumps, a much improved boundary hedge will
be seen in a few years.  

Mechanical hedge trimming finishes on the 28th of February, for the obvious reason
of bird nesting and what is noticeable is the high standard to which it is done by local
farmers and contractors. Maintaining a hedge takes skill and precision, and the value
of  hedges  and  the  way  they  shape  our  countryside  has  been  emphasised  by  the
destruction by HS2 of great lengths of hedgerow, opening up long vistas and exposing
buildings and houses previously hidden from view.  

So much to do with the management of the countryside has to be viewed in the long
term, an attribute not always apparent in Government policy.  We are entering a new
phase  in  agriculture  policy  after  our  exit  from  Europe,  with  many  organisations
wanting a say in our land management, and we will see in our own parish the effects of
those policy changes in time.  

Finally  a  quote  from  a  past  village  character.   When  told  of  the  death  of  a
contemporary he replied. " That’s funny, he’s never done that before".

Richard Fonge
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Red Cross have a Free Coronavirus support line 0808 196 3651, It is free and 
confidential.

Red Cross also provide wheelchair hire £17.50 per week for as long as you need.
They are very regularly serviced.  They also have other aids that may well help with 
those less mobile or for visitors.

It is all on their web site under RED CROSS.

They are also always looking out for new volunteers in whatever capacity you may be 
interested - l found they do not hassle you, just grateful for any help.

Pat Thomas

Village Litter Pick
We are planning another village litter pick in March, and after the success of our last
one, it is hoped that we can encourage a similar number of volunteers this time.  All
those with suitable equipment or clothing are asked to bring it along, but we will
have a certain number of hi-viz vests, picker sticks, refuse bags and holders available
on the day.

The date in question is Saturday 26th March, and meeting time will be 10.00 am in
the Village Church Hall car park, weather permitting.  All welcome."
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Chairman: Mr R Fonge
Magpie Cottage
Manor Road
Sulgrave
Oxon OX17 2SA

Parish Clerk: Mrs C Coles
55 Gillett Road
Banbury
Oxon OX16 0DR
T: 01295 276229
E: sulgravepc@btinternet.com
W: www.sulgrave.org

You are invited to
THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

To be held on

THURSDAY 3rd March 2022
@ 7.30PM

In Sulgrave Village Church Hall
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SULGRAVE PARISH COUNCIL
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